NIAAA Board of Directors 

February 7 2016 – 1:00 pm EDT
The meeting was called to order at 1:00 am EST, Sunday, February 7, 2016, by President Mark Armstrong, CMAA, NE.  Members present included:  Rich Barton, CMAA, UT, President Elect; Trish Witkin, CMAA, CT, Past President; Doug Killgore, CMAA, AR, Secretary; Gary Stevens, CMAA, ME, Section 1; Matt Shomper, CMAA, OH, Section 2; Paul Pendleton, CMAA, TN, Section 3; Jeff Sitz, CMAA, WI, Section 4; Todd Olson, CMAA, ND, Section 5; Sandra Howell, CMAA, TX, Section 6; Cindy Riley, CAA, AZ, Section 7; Scott Nordi, CAA, WA, Section 8; Carter Wilson, CMAA, GA, Region A At-Large; Deb VanKuiken, CMAA, MI, Region B At-Large; Bruce Bowen, CMAA, VA, NEDC; Josh Scott, CMAA, MO, Secretary Elect; Bruce Whitehead, CMAA, Executive Director; Mike Blackburn, CMAA, Associate Executive Director.  
President Armstrong opened the meeting with a welcome to all members.  He began with challenges to members “To Reach”, in all directions, to expand boundaries and support the lives and efforts of those with whom we work and those we labor to serve.  
Action Items

I
The minutes of the December, 2015, board meetings at Orlando were reviewed.

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Rich Barton, the December, 2015, minutes were approved.

II
Budget and Financial Reports


A
Bruce Whitehead gave the report on the financial condition of the association as of January 31, 2016.  Figures are unaudited pending resolution of conference settlement.



1
Income YTD
$   851,922 (12.8% below projections)


2
Expenses YTD
$   989,487 (5.8% below projections)


3
Reserve Fund YTD
$1,202,806 (63.5% of annual budget; 






50% is required) 


4
Endowment YTD
$1,117,068
On motion by Gary Stevens, seconded by Todd Olson, the financial reports were approved.

B
Bruce Whitehead reported on the financial details of the annual meeting.  Complete results will be available once all bills have been paid. 

C
Athletic Administrators Outfitters (AAO) report was given by Mike Blackburn.  The loan balance is $2,000 after conference sales of $8,381.
On motion by Jeff Sitz, seconded by Scott Nordi, the AAO report was approved.

D
Mike Blackburn reported on the IAA financials with a composite of all expenses and income for the production of the Fall and Winter magazines. A breakdown of the composite was given regarding comparisons of annual print, postage, shipping and graphic layout costs, minus advertising and subscription income. 
On motion by Deb VanKuiken, seconded by Trish Witkin, the IAA report was approved.

E
Conference App – Mike Blackburn reported expenses of $3,820 for app modifications and income of $5,000 from the main sponsor plus $5,550 from other sponsors.  A profit of $6,730 was realized.

On motion by Gary Stevens, seconded by Cindy Riley, the Conference App was approved.  

III
Awards


A
The Thomas E Frederick Award Nominee – Susan Robbins, CMAA, ME was nominated by the Past Presidents’ Council.
On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Matt Shomper, the Past Presidents’ recommendation was approved.

B
The Award of Merit – Andy Chiles and Jean Ashen were added to the Award of Merit Pool.  Board members who submitted nominations are asked to also submit biographical information to the office as an information source in coming years.
IV
Goals


A
In addressing the 2016 Board Goals, the new initiatives were reviewed by Rich Barton.  


B
Bruce Whitehead reviewed the 2015-2016 Staff goals.  Some have been completed while others benefit from continued progress.  


V
Contribution to Sister Nancy Scholarship Fund – The fund will be used as financial aid to assist students to attend Xavier College Prep.
On motion by Doug Killgore, seconded Trish Witkin; as a result of the death of a sitting board member, an NIAAA contribution of $500 to the Sister Nancy Perlick Scholarship Fund was approved.

Discussion/Actions Items
I
Professional Development Report


A
LTI – The report was presented by Jim Watkins.  He reviewed LTI activities at the National Conference, staffing progress with national presentation instructors, the QPA program, new course topics and offerings, international applications and many other topics related to Leadership Training.  Details may be found on the February 2016 LTI Board Report.
A request was made to permit attendance of five people at the 799 review in July.
A request was made for the creation of a task force to develop a plan for QPA application to multi-school districts.  


B
Certification – The report was presented by Sheri Stice.  She addressed online testing and its implementation during 2016.  The test process will be Beta tested by office staff, board and state coordinators.  All aspects of the test process will be addressed and modified as necessary to accommodate the upgraded procedure.  
A request was presented to permit attendance of two additional committee members at the July meeting.


C
International Effort – Mike Blackburn began the discussion regarding the application of NIAAA programs with the international community.  A meeting of international constituents was held during the National Conference in Orlando.  Additionally, a prototype of 501i was presented and reviewed.  Bruce Whitehead recommended continuing involvement with the group to ensure compliance with NIAAA standards.  

On motion by Gary Stevens, seconded by Cindy Riley, an NIAAA International Ad Hoc Committee meeting in July, 2016, in Indianapolis is approved to investigate the need and potential for NIAAA global growth.  The executive staff is tasked to organize the initial meeting.
II
Committees – Doug Killgore led discussion on immediate personnel needs of committees.  All committee documents have been submitted and are available for review in the Portal.  You may address inquiries to Doug Killgore or the executive staff.

On motion by Matt Shomper, seconded by Todd Olson, Phil Poggi, OH and Myles Wilson, SC were confirmed for membership on the Publications Committee.

On motion by Scott Nordi, seconded by Jeff Sitz, Brent Cook, IA was approved for membership on the NIAAA/NFHS Conference Advisory Committee.

The needs of the NEN Committee will be researched and addressed during the April Conference Call.

On motion by Rich Barton, seconded by Paul Pendleton, Hall of Fame Rating committee members from Sections, 1, 2, 3, and 4 were approved.

The NFHS Sports Medicine Committee has an opening for a recommended member from the ranks of the NIAAA.  It is desirable to place an AD who is also a certified athletic trainer.  Upon investigation, multiple options were submitted.  Once vetted, a recommendation will be presented for address during the April Conference Call.

Doug Killgore and Josh Scott will address Coaches Ed leadership and committee needs and secure input for application of the Term Limits process to maintain committee effectiveness.

The effect of the Term Limits plan was addressed and potential committee vacancies extending several years were reviewed.   Documents are available for member review on the Portal.

III
Committee Leadership – Doug Killgore presented recommendations for filling vacancies in committee leadership positions.


A
Accreditation Committee Vice Chair

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Cindy Riley, Holly Farnese was approved as Vice Chair of the Accreditation Committee.


B
Awards Committee Chair

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Rich Barton, Susan Robbins’ one year extension as chair of the Awards Committee was approved.

On motion by Gary Stevens, seconded by Scott Nordi, Mike McCurk’s confirmation as Vice Chair of the Awards Committee was approved.


C
Leadership and rotation plan of the Coaches Education Committee will be addressed at a future meeting.


D
Credentials Committee Chair and Vice Chairs

On motion by Jeff Sitz, seconded by Scott Nordi, Becky Moran was approved as Chair; Sandy Luu and Damian Frascinelli were approved as Vice Chairs of the Credential Committee.


E
Endowment Committee and NEN Committee leadership vacancies will be addressed at a future meeting.


F
Publications Committee Chair and Vice Chair

On motion by Gary Stevens, seconded by Carter Wilson, John DiColo was approved as Chair; Bill Fitzgerald was approved as Vice Chair of the Publications Committee beginning January, 2017.


G
Sports Turf Committee Chair

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Carter Wilson, Hugh McReynolds’ was extended one year as chair of the Sports Turf Committee was approved.
IV
Staffing


A
Mark Armstrong led discussion regarding the process and hiring of the Associate Executive Director position.

On motion by Mark Armstrong, seconded by Carter Wilson, the hiring of Phil Rison, CMAA, KY as NIAAA Associate Executive Director was approved.

B
The Membership and Communications Coordinator has been filled with the hiring of Nellie Crocker.  She will begin work on February 22.  Her job duties are described in a document on the Portal as well as the Office Policy Manual.

. 

C
The IAA Contract Labor Position – Mike Blackburn addressed the potential for a new staff position to help facilitate publication of the IAA Magazine.  A proposed duty list was addressed.

D
Mike Blackburn addressed the implementation of a position related to Strategic Plan #45; a Marketing/Business Development/Communications position to promote the NIAAA to various constituencies.  

V
Outreach Requests


A
The Endowment Committee withdrew its request for consideration of a Plan B program related to the Outreach Program.


B
Outreach participant benefits were addressed.  The genesis of the program as well as recent applications were discussed.  The Outreach form will be modified to provide more clarity to those interested.
VI
Endowment Fund Use


A
Grant Applications – No Grant Applications have been received.


B
Outreach Applications – An application has been received from North Carolina.

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Matt Shomper, the North Carolina Outreach Application was approved.

VII
NIAAA 40th Anniversary – The timing of an anniversary celebration was discussed.  The NIAAA was formed in 1977.  Suggestions included events at a national conference; the design of an historical piece to commemorate the event, i.e., brochure; video; etc.  The anniversary celebration will begin at the 2016 conference with a brief introductory video, and will be celebrated in various ways during 2017 and culminate with events at the 2017 conference.
VIII
Hall of Fame – The 2016 class of inductees was addressed.  

On motion by Rich Barton, seconded by Cindy Riley, the 2016 Hall of Fame class of Carol Chory, VA, Harold Erwin, WV, Rodger Estes, MO, Dennis Fries, NY and Leslie Moore, CO was approved.  

IX
State Presidents’ Feedback – The summary of input from the State Presidents Breakfast was reviewed to identify special needs or requests from leaders of affiliate associations.

A
Possible Projects – Several items were discussed in greater detail.  It was opined that the list of concerns be forwarded to the Publications Committee for address in the IAA Magazine and via other means.  Additionally, it was discussed to make the list available to state associations to use as a resource for identifying states with similar needs and/or those states that have discovered solutions.  Many items would adapt well to a Workshop topic for presentation at the national conference.

B
A specific proposal addressed the creation of a video covering the role and duties of the athletic administrator and its application with academic leaders, the general public and as a recruiting tool for those who aspire to the position.  Specific topics could include New AD information, job retention, professional development and others.
X
Committee Reports and Formal Recommendations


A
Awards – An updated version of the Kovaleski Award nomination form and rubric was included in the committee report.  
On motion by Rich Barton, seconded by Todd Olson, the recommended changes to the Kovaleski Award Application and Rubric were approved.


B
Certification – 

“Sub Committee/Retired” - The committee was asked to formalize their request for a group to provide additional assistance in the reading of certification projects.  Such recommendations should include proposals for organization, membership requirements, structure and services provided.
“Emerging Leaders” – The committee was asked to submit additional information about organization, benefits and services.
On motion by Gary Stevens, seconded by Scott Nordi, the attendance of two additional Certification Committee members at their summer meeting was approved.


C
Credentials – The committee is encouraged to investigate the refinement of the voting process, using the Portal if possible, with objects of improving voting participation and the experience.
On motion by Paul Pendleton, seconded by Rich Barton, to improve the National Conference voting process and other conference activities, an increase to three members per section for the Credentials Committee was approved.  


D
Hall of Fame – Consideration was given to implementing modifications to the Hall of Fame ring provided to inductees.  The proposal included design modifications as well as a change in ring material.  Provision of the ring may or may not involve In Kind donations.  This was a board discussion and staff will investigate options.  
The committee is asked to investigate the potential for a conference call, a webinar meeting format or meeting in conjunction with the national conference which would necessitate modifications to the Hall of Fame calendar.

On motion by Gary Stevens, seconded by Trish Witkin, a July, 2016 meeting in Indianapolis of the Hall of Fame Committee was approved.



E
NEN – Consideration was given to the committee’s involvement in crises situations, both individual and collective, involving NIAAA members.  The group is asked to explore ways to be of service to individuals and/or schools who experience catastrophes yet maintain their value as conduits of information in time of need.  Specifics included Action Plans to address needs; provide potential funding or equipment avenues and expanding their borders of influence and assistance.    


F
Publications – The committee is keenly interested in maintaining an historical perspective for continuity and quality control.  Consideration will be given this concern at future meetings.


G
Retired – The committee is interested in intentionally prospecting nominees for consideration as Hall of Fame inductees; particularly as it involves pre-1977 professionals.  
On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Paul Pendleton, the expansion of the committee be formalized to include one member per section was approved.

On motion by Rich Barton, seconded by Todd Olson, elimination of the $.05 per retired member transference to the Retired Committee was approved.

H
Sports Turf – The committee is requested to submit more detailed information regarding creating and providing sports turf presentations for use by members at the state level.  Information should include format, topics, target audience, costs, etc.  
On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Sandra Howell, the Sports Turf Committee may pursue providing a site visit during the National Conference.

I
Leadership Training – There was discussion on the Hard Copy vs Digital Version format for material.  In keeping with the Strategic Plan, continued investigation is warranted and requested as this significant format change is approached.  It was mentioned that 2016 might be the year of research with consideration of implementation delayed to 2017.
On motion by Jeff Sitz, seconded by Deb VanKuiken, the attendance of five people at a summer review to address LTI 799 review and address the needs of a QPA applications for  multi-school districts was approved.

XI
Accreditation – The AdvancEd exit report is expected to arrive soon, likely in March.  Initial comments were very positive and complimentary of the work and membership if the NIAAA.  Information will be distributed upon receipt.  Raw footage video that was secured during the National Conference will be made available to members.

A – Discussion ensued on the exit recommendation of developing a Grievance Procedure.  Development will begin upon receipt of a detailed recommendation from the Accreditation Review group.  General discussion was directed to implementing a process, made available to the general membership, to address points of concern, appeal and resolution for various points of concern of the membership.
XII
Fourth Strategic Plan – Items of more timely interest from the Strategic Plan were addressed.  Items of note included:

#1 – Online CAA Exam – Progress has already begun.


#3 – PDA Roles available to states – make readily available the hierarchical and duty chart of the PDA Leadership Team

#4 – Technology application to LTI


#7 – Credit basis for LTI; hours, credits, etc. (currently under study)

#9 – Pursuit of International applications


#10 – Higher Ed and University Partnerships


#13 – Digital forms in use in all areas (has been accomplished)

#14 – Exploration of a Declarations/Resolutions Standing Committee

On motion by Jeff Sitz, seconded by Scott Nordi, the formation of a committee to address the positions and needs of the NIAAA on items of critical interest was approved.

#15 – Membership Committee creation – 

On motion by Paul Pendleton, seconded by Trish Witkin, the formation of a Membership Committee, to fill, define and begin activity at the earliest opportunity, was approved.

#16 - Intern acquisitions – 


#17 – Staff duty responsibilities posted more prominently and conveniently on the website – 


#18 – Stipend Position Evaluations – already in place


#19 – Sponsor distinction areas/levels on the website


#21 – Relationships with state AD/activity associations


#22 – Continuing with DC Advocate (APS)


#23 – Continue an emphasis on diversity in all areas


#27 – 4th At Large Position – The poll of the Delegate Assembly was supportive.  The office staff will explore options for presentation at Spring Section meetings for input prior to the July board meeting.

#28 – Assessment of Office Technology – (Currently done on an annual basis)

#29 – Fuse the website and Portal – (Links for both already in place)

#31 – Expand knowledge of the process and benefits of accreditation

#34 – Live Streaming of Awards Ceremony – Begun in December, 2015

#36 – NIAAA Credit Card – 


#41 – Indianapolis Shuttle Service – 

XIII
Board Sub-Committee Reports


A
Office Personnel and Policy – OPP – Trish Witkin presented the report.  After significant discussion, the group puts forward the following recommendations:
On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Carter Wilson, the member services staff position beginning salary will be at level 6, effective February 22, 2016.

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Todd Olson, staff salaries will increase by one (1) level effective July 1, 2016.  The Administrator of Corporate Affairs will be at level 23; the Professional Development Manager will be at level 14; the Membership and Communications Coordinator will be at level 7.

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Carter Wilson, beginning July 1, 2016, the Executive Director’s salary will be at level 13; the Associate Executive Director’s salary will be at level 11.

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Deb VanKuiken, the executive staff is empowered to seek and hire a Communications/Development Manager to begin employment July 1, 2016.  Salary and benefits will be within the proposed range and consistent with current practice.

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Scott Nordi, the executive staff is empowered to seek and hire an IAA Coordinator to begin employment July 1, 2016.  Salary will be set at $5,000.
On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Carter Wilson, upon retirement, WLS Sports Marketing will be paid commissions on existing contracts based on the current employment contract language with WLS Sports Marketing. 

On motion by Trish Witkin, seconded by Jeff Sitz, the executive staff is empowered to negotiate the terms of any marketing agreements with new companies as a result of the efforts of the WLS Sports Marketing before his retirement and to renegotiate current contracts where mutually agreed to do so by the company and NIAAA staff.

B
Finance Sub Committee – Paul Pendleton reviewed the committee’s action and referenced Mike Manion’s input on the financial instruments owned by the NIAAA..
On motion by Paul Pendleton, seconded by Rich Barton, Bruce Whitehead is granted Lifetime Member Status in the NIAAA.  

On motion by Paul Pendleton, seconded by Scott Nordi, from the Huntington checking account and 5/3 Securities Account, a total of $250,814 is to be transferred to the Dividend Account (+ $150,814) and Small Portfolio Account (+ $100,000)

C
Marketing Sub Committee Report – Gary Stevens presented the extensive report addressing the many facets of marketing as it relates to the NIAAA.

D
Scholarship Sub Committee Report – Sandra Howell related the material from the meeting.  A few editorial changes will be made to the scholarship application documents. 
XIV
NFHS Sports Medicine Committee Appointment – The needs of this committee for an NIAAA representative will be addressed once the member options have been reviewed.  The appointment will be made at a future meeting.

XV
Conference Advisory Committee Meeting – Mike Blackburn updated the board on the activities of the group’s recent meeting hosted by the NIAAA.

XVI
Nashville Conference Preliminary Format


A
2015 Conference Evaluation – Bruce Whitehead summarized the results of conference surveys.  

B
Conference App – Mike Blackburn reported on App activity.  The App continues to be a valuable and well-used tool.


C
Exhibit Hall Survey – Concerns addressed the hall’s diagonal arrangement.

D
Hot Spot Usage – Significant and appreciated use of the NIAAA hot spots supported their acquisition.

E
Review of 2015 Functions



1
Board Meetings



2
Chair- VC Meeting – Request to move the meeting time.  Chairs will be encouraged to identify future leaders as a matter of course.



3
Committee Meetings



4
Past Presidents Meeting – A new recording secretary will be needed as Art Newcomer has relinquished those duties.


5
State Presidents Breakfast – There is much benefit derived from this meeting.



6
Section Meetings – Sandra Howell will create a common sign in sheet for use in all section meetings.



7
Liaisons/NEDC Meeting – Continued effort made to diversify agenda items.


8
Delegate Assembly – At-Large Election will be discussion item from Section meetings.


9
Professional Development Meetings – Concerns were mentioned regarding hot spot usage and security and duration of the internet connection and its effect on meeting quality.


10
Retired Breakfast – Well attended and agenda direction sought. 


11
Former Board Member Reception – Establish the sequencing of the event to smooth transitions and presentations honoring vendors.


12
Presidents Reception – 


13
Annual Meeting – Add the Pledge of Allegiance at the beginning of the meeting.


14
President Elect Process – 



15
Logo Shop



16
Member Services Booth



17
Golf Tournament/Fun Run/Silent Auction



18
50-50 will not be conducted in Tennessee


19
Banquet and Live Streaming – Ensure there are sufficient chairs for board and staff


20
Tentative 2016 National Conference

XVII
Section Meetings


A
The minutes of the December meetings were reviewed.


B
Spring Section Meeting Agendas – The December meeting minutes were reviewed for topics to address.  Items of note included 4th At Large position; At Large Representative Selection process; methods to increase attendance at Section meetings (meetings in connection with state conferences, stand-alone meetings with sessions in addition to the Section meeting, etc.)

C
Section Meeting Sites and Dates were addressed and updated.

XVIII
NEDC – Bruce Bowen reminded members of the status of the NEDC regarding activities, meetings and involvement.  The 2016 meeting will be July 23 – 26, 2016 in Minneapolis, MN.  

XVIII
2016 Board Goals – Rich Barton presented the proposed goals for the 2016 Board of Directors.
New Initiatives:

1. Initiate the implementation of the NIAAA Fourth Strategic Plan

2. Develop a standard grievance procedure to document complaints of members and to track patterns of concerns.

3. Promote NIAAA accreditation status and education-based athletics with key educational and governmental partners

4. Support new NIAAA Executive Director and Associate Executive Director in their transition to these positions

Ongoing Initiatives:

1. Support training and implementation initiatives for sectional and state leaders to utilize the NIAAA Membership Portal to conduct business

2. Develop and implement increased opportunities for two-way communication with the membership

3. Utilize the services of the NIAAA advocate to develop, inform, and enhance collaborative relationships with professional organizations and governmental agencies at the national and state levels

4. Support initiatives that increase NIAAA membership and promote dual membership status

On motion by Rich Barton, seconded by Gary Stevens, the 2016 Board Goals were approved.

XIX
Advocate Report – Terri Lakowski and Jason Marmon reported activities of APS to the board based on information contained in the 2016 February Board Report Government Affairs.  APS continues to make inroads on behalf of the NIAAA within the context of congressional and governmental activities.   Items addressed included: Executive Office address of prescription drug involvement in high school athletics; ESEA bill recently passed (effective, July 1, 2017) by Congress, (Use of Title II funds for AAs professional development and Title IV application regarding athletic health and safety is permitted).  There will be future conversation regarding the grant process and application to the NIAAA’s International programs.
XX
Marketing Report – Walt Sargent reported on his efforts to market the NIAAA to interested parties.  Items he mentioned included:  Hall of Fame Rings (6k gold rings or 10k gold rings), Home Team Marketing (interest continues), SuperFanU, ScoreVision, Gatorade.  Status on some ongoing ventures was also updated.  
Inquiry was made regarding the use of a Canadian company as a ring sponsor. 

Discussion ensued regarding sponsors that are in arrears in sponsorship fulfillment.  
Information Items
I
Endowment – 


A
Golf Tournament Report – The effectiveness and impact of the Orlando tournament was addressed with a financial and participation report given by staff.  There will be no golf tournament at Nashville.


B
Fun Run Report – A report was referenced regarding participation and revenues.


C
Professional Outreach Totals - Over the life of the program, $194,296 has been contributed for the benefit of participants.

II
Future Board Positions – Upcoming board transitions were addressed
III
Coaches Education Monies – In excess of $10,000 has been received from the NFHS for NIAAAA endorsement and promotion of NFHS Coaches Education Program.
IV
State Reimbursements – Money is returned to states for participation in on-line LTI and webinar format courses.  $20,225 has been returned to states for participation.

V
Staff Report – Bruce Whitehead and Mike Blackburn reported on various activities of the staff.


A
Board Points of Emphasis – Talking points are available for reference to any who will be speaking on behalf of the NIAAA.


B
2015-2016 Year in Review – A report has been created to highlight activities of the association.


C
Pay-to-Play Survey – The results of a survey conducted in Ohio were shared with the board.  The information is available to members as a resource.

VI
2016-2017 Budget Special Considerations – With the effect of current and ongoing board and staff action, the budget will be impacted.  Review will be ongoing providing for as much accuracy as possible.

VII
July Meeting Schedule – Board members should plan to arrive by 5:00 pm on Thursday, July 7.  Departure should be planned no earlier than 2:00 pm, Monday, July 11.  

VIII
Future Meeting Dates


A
Spring Conference Call – Tuesday, April 19, 11:30 pm EDT


B
Summer Board Meeting – July 7 – 11, 2016 – Make travel plans with Pat Gowan


C
Fall Conference Call – Late October, TBD


D
Nashville Conference – December 10 – 14, 2016


E
Mid-Winter Board Meeting –. February 4 – 7, 2017 

F
Summer Board Meeting – July 13 – 17, 2017

IX
Once Around the Table

On motion by Doug Killgore, seconded by Sandra Howell, the meeting was adjourned at 11:30am, Tuesday, February 9, 2016.
